Joint Submission by Indigenous Rights Advocacy Center (IRAC) and Indigenous Peoples Rights
International (IPRI)

## "The impact of militarization on the rights of Indigenous Peoples"

# **INDIA**



The Indigenous Rights Advocacy Centre (IRAC) is a not-for-profit organization that advocates for the rights of indigenous peoples in India. IRAC seeks to combine practice, research, advocacy and collaboration as an effective method to promote and protect the individual and collective rights of indigenous peoples.

A-212, 1st Floor, Flat No. B1,

Street No. 23, Chattarpur Enclave, Phase 2,

New Delhi -110074, India

Email: <u>irac@irac.in</u>

Website: www.irac.in



**Indigenous Peoples Rights International (IPRI)** is a global indigenous non-for-profit organization established in 2019 and legally registered in althe Philippines. IPRI works in the protection of Indigenous Peoples rights coordinating and implementing the Global Initiative to Address and Prevent Criminalization, Violence, and Impunity Against Indigenous Peoples and the Legal and Sanctuary Fund among other activities.

Address: 7 Ground Floor, Calvary Street, Eastern Hills Subdivision, Central Guisad, Baguio City, 2600

Filipinas; Tels. +63 9953422155 +63 9639922394 Email: ipri@iprights.org

Contact: Raymond de Chavez en raymond@iprights.org

Website: www.iprights.org

#### The impact of militarization on the rights of Indigenous Peoples in India

Militarization of regions inhabited by the Adivasis/tribals/indigenous peoples, <sup>1</sup> especially in the Northeast India<sup>2</sup> and states affected by what the Indian government terms 'Left Wing Extremism' (LWE)<sup>3</sup> has led to violation of human rights of the indigenous peoples in India. This submission is focused on three main areas where militarization is common, i.e. in the Northeast region and areas with suspected Maoist control, in conservation, and a specific context on the impact of militarization to women and girls.

#### 1. Areas of militarization in India

#### A. Northeastern region

The Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act, 1958 (AFSPA) under which the armed forces have sweeping powers to search, arrest or even kill is currently enforced in four states of the Northeast namely Assam, Arunachal Pradesh, Nagaland and Manipur. Under section 3 of the AFSPA, "disturbed areas" have been declared in the entire state of Manipur excluding Imphal Municipal Area<sup>4</sup>, nine districts of Assam,<sup>5</sup> nine districts of Nagaland, and three districts of Arunachal Pradesh.<sup>6</sup> The killing of 14 innocent Naga tribal coal miners by the Indian army, in an alleged case of mistaken identity, during an operation in Mon district of Nagaland on December 4, 2021<sup>7</sup>, is a perfect example of the dangers of militarization and impunity given to the armed forces under the AFSPA. A First Information Report (FIR) filed by the Nagaland Police said that the Army's 21 Para Special Force "blankly opened fire" with the "intention to murder and injure civilians". The Indian Army ordered a Court of Inquiry while the Nagaland Government set up a Special Investigation Team (SIT) to investigate the killings. <sup>9</sup> The SIT has submitted charge-sheet in the local court against 30 army personnel who took part in the botched operation, 10 but the Central Government has not given sanction to prosecute them as required under Section 6 of AFSPA.<sup>11</sup> In July 2022, the Supreme Court stayed the criminal proceedings against the accused army personnel on the ground that prior sanction as required under AFSPA had not been obtained.<sup>12</sup>

Earlier on June 4, 2021, a Kuki tribal named Mangboilal Lhouvum (29 years), Son of Sehlam Lhouvum, was allegedly killed in cold blood by Major Alok Sathe, the post commander of the E Company of the 44<sup>th</sup> Assam Rifles in Kangpokpi district of Manipur. <sup>13</sup> The Assam Rifles tried to portray him as a member of the militant outfit Kuki Revolutionary Army but the Kuki civil society organizations and family members strongly refuted the allegation. <sup>14</sup>

#### B . Militarization in areas affected by Maoist insurgency

According to the Ministry of Home Affairs, the geographical spread of Maoist insurgency has been restricted to 191 Police Stations (PSs) in 46 districts spread across 8 States in 2021 as compared to 330 PSs in 76 districts spread over 10 States in 2013. Chhattisgarh is worst affected by the Maoist insurgency, followed by Jharkhand, Odisha, Maharashtra and Bihar. All the Maoist-affected areas are inhabited by the indigenous peoples who have been sandwiched between the State and the armed opposition groups. While the Maoists regularly kill, kidnap and torture them on the suspicion of acting as "police informers", the indigenous peoples are subjected to gross human rights abuses at the hands of the security forces. The anti-Maoist operations are mainly conducted by joint security forces comprising of Commando Battalion for Resolute Action (CoBRA) which is a specialized force under the Central Reserve

Police Force (CRPF), India Reserve Battalions and the State Police, including specialised forces of the State Police such as Jharkhand Jaguar (in Jharkhand), District Reserve Guards (in Chhattisgarh) etc. The human rights violations by the security forces included killings in alleged fake encounters, torture/harassment and arbitrary arrest on false charges of being Maoist cadres or supporters. In Chhattisgarh, there are allegations that the security forces have conducted aerial bombings using drones in the jungles near to the villages inhabited by the indigenous peoples to target Maoists' hideouts. If Tribal villagers in Pamed block of Bijapur district of Chhattisgarh have alleged that on the intervening night of April 14-15, 2022, the jungles near their villages were bombed; but the police refuted the allegation calling it a "Maoist propaganda". If

Alleged fake encounter killings continued to take place. On June 12, 2021, a tribal named Bramhadev Singh (24 years) was shot dead as an alleged Maoist by the combined security forces in Kuku-Piri forest under Garu police station in Latehar district of Jharkhand. A fact-finding report by Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha claimed that it was a fake encounter and the security forces which participated in the alleged encounter were 203<sup>rd</sup> Battalion CoBRA, 214<sup>th</sup> Bn. CRPF and Jharkhand Jaguar. Another tribal, Santosh Markam (35 years) was allegedly tortured and shot dead by the State Police in front of fellow villagers and levelled as a "dreaded Naxalite" at Neelavaya village in Dantewada district of Chhattisgarh on June 27, 2021.

Further, on July 15, 2021, the security forces claimed to have gunned down three Maoists in an encounter at Bhairamgarh in Dantewada district, Chhattisgarh. But the locals claimed that the deceased were civilians who had gone to buy cattle. They were having a meal at a house when the District Reserve Guards (DRG), a specialised force under the State Police allegedly dragged them and shot them dead. On the security forces claimed to have gunned down three Maoists in an encounter at Bhairamgarh in Dantewada district, Chhattisgarh. Such as the locals claimed that the deceased were civilians who had gone to buy cattle. They were having a meal at a house when the District Reserve Guards (DRG), a specialised force under the State Police allegedly dragged them and shot them dead.

On the intervening night of January 23-24, 2022, Manu Ram Nureti (23 years), a tribal villager, was killed in an alleged fake encounter with the DRG near Bharanda village in Narayanpur district of Chhattisgarh. The police claimed that following an encounter "the body of a Maoist and a muzzle loading gun were recovered from the spot". But the family members of the deceased refuted this and claimed that he had gone with some friends to hunt birds with slingshots. On January 31, 2022, Bastar's Inspector-General of Police Mr Sunderaj P admitted that indeed Manu Ram Nureti was not a Maoist. Yet, no action was taken against the accused DRG personnel. On the contrary, on March 12, 2022, the deceased's wife wrote to the Chief Minister of Chhattisgarh alleging that her complaint was not registered and family members were pressured by the local police to change their statement and to support the police version. <sup>23</sup>

"Fake encounters" of tribal civilians have been established by judicial commissions but no action has been taken against the guilty security forces. A judicial commission headed by Justice (retired) V.K. Agarwal, which investigated a 2013 encounter killing, submitted its report to the Chhattisgarh government on September 8, 2021. The Justice V.K. Agarwal Commission has found that none of eight tribals including four children gunned down by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Vallari Sanzgiri,"100 days on, Piri villagers still await justice for Brahmadev Singh", Sabrang, October 7, 2021, <a href="https://www.sabrangindia.in/article/100-days-piri-villagers-still-await-justice-brahmadev-singh">https://www.sabrangindia.in/article/100-days-piri-villagers-still-await-justice-brahmadev-singh</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>. The fact-finding report is available at <a href="https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1JX3tTrtLtmRC-KsqSHToAgRt">https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/1JX3tTrtLtmRC-KsqSHToAgRt</a> 1Z6fmg9

security forces was a Maoist. In fact, the tribal victims were unarmed and shot dead by the Commando Battalion for Resolute Action (CoBRA) unit of the Central Reserve Police Force (CRPF) at Edesmetta village in Bijapur district of Chhattisgarh on the night of May 17-18, 2013. Similarly, in another encounter killing case, the Justice V.K. Agarwal Commission also found that the CRPF personnel had killed 17 innocent tribals, including seven children at Sarkeguda village in Bijapur district of Chhattisgarh on June 29, 2012. The Justice V.K. Agarwal Commission's report on Sarkeguda encounter was tabled in the Chhattisgarh State Assembly on December, 3, 2019 but till date no action has been taken against the guilty security forces.

Several indigenous peoples have been charged/arrested under the draconian Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act, 1967 (UAPA) and other laws. Between August 2021 and January 2022, the Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha (JJM), a coalition of human rights organizations, conducted a survey and found 31 "innocent" Adivasis in Gomia and Namadih blocks of Bokaro district of Jharkhand who have been "falsely" accused of being Maoists and charged under UAPA and other laws. Most of them were illiterate and poor.<sup>26</sup>

Many tribal villagers have been allegedly picked up and tortured in police custody on the allegation of being supporters of the Maoists. On the midnight of February 23, 2022, one Anil Kumar Singh (42 years), S/o Late Chaman Singh was picked up from his house on the charges of helping the Maoists, and allegedly tortured by Garu police station's officer in-charge Ranjit Kumar Yadav and other policemen in Latehar district of Jharkhand. The victim was allegedly beaten with sticks and petrol was poured into his anus until he fell unconscious. The next morning, the police let the victim go saying that he was picked up by mistake. Despite instructions from Chief Minister Mr Hemant Soren to take action against the guilty police officer, the local police even refused to register the FIR of the victim. On 22 August 2022, a local court directed registration of FIR against the accused police officer.

In several cases, the courts have found that tribals were arrested/jailed in false and frivolous cases. In October 2021, a district court in Dakshina Kannada district in Karnataka acquitted a tribal youth, Vittala Malekudiya (23 years) and his father Lingappa Malekudiya who were charged under UAPA as Maoists nine years ago in March 2012.<sup>32</sup> In July 2022, a National Investigation Agency (NIA) court in Chhattisgarh acquitted 121 tribals five years after they were arrested for alleged links to a Maoist attack in which 25 security personnel were killed in 2017. They were held under the UAPA but the NIA court held that there was no evidence that the tribals had any association with the Maoists.<sup>33</sup> Despite the acquittal, 13 out of 121 tribals continued to be in jail in other cases.<sup>34</sup>

Indigenous human rights defenders (IPHRDs) face great risks to personal safety and liberty in the conflict areas. On March 9, 2021, when hundreds of Adivasi women from across different villages had gathered at Sameli village in the conflict-torn Dantewada district of Chhattisgarh to mark International Women's Day, a large group of paramilitary force personnel came and arrested Ms Hidme Markam, a well-known IPHRD. She was branded as a "dreaded Naxalite" and jailed under serious charges under the Indian Penal Code and the draconian Unlawful Activities (Prevention) Act (UAPA). But the police failed to prove the charges. Markam has now been acquitted in four cases and granted bail in the fifth case and released from the Jagdalpur Central Prison on January 5, 2023.<sup>35</sup>

With regards to the link between militarization and violation of the land rights of the indigenous peoples, the State has been constructing roads into the territories of the indigenous peoples and

along the roads, numerous security camps have been established to fight the Maoist insurgency. But such land acquisitions have been done without the consent of the local Gram Sabhas (village councils) which is mandatory in areas under 5<sup>th</sup> Schedule to the Constitution of India where the Panchayat Extension to Scheduled Areas (PESA) Act 1996 is applicable. Tribals in Chhattisgarh have held protests against setting up of new security camps without obtaining their free, prior and informed consent (FPIC) or consultation with them. Reports stated that 42 security camps have been set up including six camps in 2019, 17 camps in 2020, 13 camps in 2021 and 6 camps in 2022 in Chhattisgarh. 36 While the State has defended the necessity to set up more security camps to protect the people from the armed opposition groups and to bring development, the tribals have accused the State of forcible encroachment of their traditional land and harassment by the security forces wherever such security camps have been set up. In December 2020, at least 50 representatives of panchayat bodies, including 38 sarpanchs (village heads), resigned in protest against setting up of two Border Security Force (BSF) camps on the land considered sacred by the tribals at Katgaon and Kamdera villages in Kanker district, a 5th Schedule Area, in Chhattisgarh. The tribals also protested against the construction of a new police camp at Dondribeda in Narayanpur district on December 16,  $2022.^{38}$ 

Earlier, on May 17, 2021, three tribal protestors including a minor boy were killed in police firing at Silger village in Sukma district of Chhattisgarh where the tribals were protesting against setting up of a CRPF camp.<sup>39</sup> The police were quick to dub them as "Maoists",<sup>40</sup> although a fact-finding report found them to be civilians.<sup>41</sup> No official investigation has been conducted into the killings.

#### 2. Militarization in conservation

India's conservation policy is anti-indigenous peoples, as it seeks people-free protected areas without having regard for the rights of the indigenous and other local communities living in these protected areas. The Indian Forest Act, 1927 and the Wild Life (Protection) Act, of 1972 [WLP Act, 1972] have effectively criminalized the existence of the indigenous peoples in and around the forest. Anyone collecting firewood or honey or tendu leaves or fishing in the forests can be dubbed as a poacher or smuggler and shot at/killed, tortured or arrested; and tribal women have been subjected to sexual harassment. On March 27, 2021, 16 women and eight men belonging to the Lambada tribe were allegedly beaten up and some women were stripped naked by the forest guards when they went inside the Amrabad Tiger Reserve in Nagarkurnool district of Telangana to collect 'Mahua' flowers which is a major livelihood source for the tribals who have the right to collect minor forest produce, including Mahua flowers, under Section 3(1) of the FRA, 2006.<sup>42</sup> Instead of taking action against the accused forest guards, action was taken against the tribals who went to collect mahua flowers under the WLP Act, 1972.<sup>43</sup> On December 1, 2021, Basava (37 years), belonging to the Jenu Kuruba tribe, was shot and injured by the forest guards in the Hunsur wildlife range of Nagarhole Tiger Reserve in Karnataka. 44 Basava went near the forests to answer the call of nature when he was shot at. 45 The police refused to lodge the complaint filed by his wife Pushpa<sup>46</sup> but Basava has been falsely implicated in a sandalwood smuggling case. 47 Similarly, on September 20, 2022, a tribal youth named Sarun Saji (24 years) was arrested in a fabricated case (of selling deer meat) allegedly foisted by the forest officials of Kizhukanam forest section in the Idukki Wildlife Sanctuary, Idukki district of Kerala. The victim was allegedly tortured in custody in order to extract confession after he was arrested on the charges of smuggling of deer meat.<sup>48</sup> A preliminary investigation by the forest department found that the wild meat was kept in the tribal youth's

autorickshaw by the forest officials and on that basis he was arrested in a fabricated case. In this connection, seven forest officials have been suspended<sup>49</sup> but the false case against Sarun has not been dropped and he continues to face false prosecution. 50 Earlier, on February 15, 2022, Borsing Tiso, a Karbi tribal, was shot dead by the forest guards inside the Sonaikuchi Reserve Forest in Morigaon district of Assam when he along with other villagers went to the nearby reserved forest area to cut wood.<sup>51</sup> On the night of August 9, 2022, the forest officials opened fire killing a tribal man identified as Chain Singh (33 years), belonging to Bhil tribe, and injuring three others near Khatyapura village under Lateri police station in Vidisha district of Madhya Pradesh. 52 The deceased along with seven other villagers were returning home after collecting dry wood for cooking when the forest guards intercepted them and opened fire.<sup>53</sup> Later the forest department claimed that they were timber smugglers and the forest guards fired in self-defence.<sup>54</sup> On August 25, 2022, a tribal man identified as Ankush Gorelal Mavaskar (25 years), belonging to the Korku tribe, was allegedly burnt with a hot iron rod by the forest guards after he was caught fishing in the Melaghat Tiger Reserve in Amravati district of Maharashtra.<sup>55</sup> On December 17, 2022, a Bodo tribal woodcutter identified as Nirmal Basumatary (50 years) was shot at and critically injured by the forest guards who mistook him for a timber smuggler at Batabari forest range of the Manas National Park in Baksa district of Assam.56

### 3. Gender-based violence against indigenous women and girls

Indigenous women and girls have been subjected to gender-based violence including sexual abuses at the hands of the security forces. On February 18, 2021, two indigenous women aged 20 years and 35 years (names withheld) were allegedly picked up by the police from their village Gudse in Dantewada district of Chhattisgarh and the next day they were photographed along with four others as "surrendered Maoists". On February 23, 2021, one of them (name withheld) allegedly died in police custody under suspicious circumstances.<sup>57</sup> Similarly, on May 30, 2021, another woman aged 24 years (name withheld) was allegedly abducted from her house and killed in police custody in Dantewada district, Chhattisgarh. The police claimed that she was killed in an encounter with the Maoists on May 31, 2021 and arms and ammunition were recovered from her but her mother alleged that her daughter's body had injuries on her breasts, thighs and her hand.<sup>58</sup>

Further, on October 4, 2022, a tribal widow (50 years) was allegedly gang-raped by two India Reserve Battalion (IRBn) personnel under Serengdag police station area in Lohardaga district of Jharkhand. After raping her, the accused attacked her private part with a sharp-edged weapon leaving her critically injured.<sup>59</sup>

On November 11, 2022, the security forces allegedly tortured many innocent tribal villagers, including women, during a search operation at Chiriyabeda hamlet in West Singhbhum district of Jharkhand. The Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha (JJM) which conducted a fact-finding investigation alleged that the security personnel entered into the house of one elderly tribal widow (name withheld), allegedly molested her 16-year-old daughter (name withheld) and beat up the elderly widow when she tried to protect her minor daughter. The JMM also alleged that another 16-year-old boy was brought down from a tree and beaten. When his mother came to rescue him, the security personnel allegedly held her hands and kicked her and hit her with a rifle butt and dragged her to her house. The JMM claimed that its fact-finding team also found that the security forces "destroyed many people's paddy, clothes, utensils etc. kept in their houses and the paddy in the khaliyan (threshing area)." 60

https://www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/AnnualReport202122 24112022%5B1%5D.pdf

4. https://www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/2022-

09/AFSPAManipur\_22122021%5B1%5D.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>. In this report, the terms 'Adivasi', 'tribal', 'indigenous peoples' have been used interchangeably

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>. Presently, the Armed Forces (Special Powers) Act, 1958 under which the armed forces have been given special powers and absolute impunity is effective in four states of Northeast India which are predominantly inhabited by the indigenous peoples, namely the whole of Nagaland, Assam, Manipur (excluding Imphal Municipal area) and parts of Arunachal Pradesh. The Act was withdrawn from Meghalaya in 2018.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>. Please see Annual Report 2021-22 of the Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India, pp.9-10,

<sup>5.</sup> https://www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/2022-11/Assam.pdf

<sup>6.</sup> https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/afspa-extended-arunachal-pradesh-nagaland-six-months-from-today-2007010-2022-10-01

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup>. Poulomi Saha & Kamaljit Kaur Sandhu, "Civilian killing in Nagaland: Case of mistaken identity, says Home Minister Amit Shah", *India Today*, December 6, 2021, <a href="https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/amit-shah-lok-sabha-nagaland-firing-news-latest-armed-forcers-1884685-2021-12-06">https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/amit-shah-lok-sabha-nagaland-firing-news-latest-armed-forcers-1884685-2021-12-06</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup>. "Nagaland killings: Army fired with 'intention to murder, injure' civilians, police allege in FIR", *Scroll*, December 6, 2021, <a href="https://scroll.in/latest/1012153/nagaland-killings-special-investigation-team-to-probe-deaths-of-13-civilians">https://scroll.in/latest/1012153/nagaland-killings-special-investigation-team-to-probe-deaths-of-13-civilians</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>. "Army concludes investigation into killing of 14 civilians in Nagaland's Mon district", *Scroll*, May 17, 2022, <a href="https://scroll.in/latest/1024100/army-concludes-investigation-into-killing-of-14-civilians-in-nagalands-mon-district">https://scroll.in/latest/1024100/army-concludes-investigation-into-killing-of-14-civilians-in-nagalands-mon-district</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>. Medolenuo Ambrocia, "Mon massacre: Nagaland police chargesheet 30 Indian Army soldiers", *EastMojo*, June 11, 2022, <a href="https://www.eastmojo.com/nagaland/2022/06/11/mon-massacre-nagaland-police-chargesheet-30-indian-army-soldiers/">https://www.eastmojo.com/nagaland/2022/06/11/mon-massacre-nagaland-police-chargesheet-30-indian-army-soldiers/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>. Tora Agarwala, "Mon killings: A year later | Army says probe report ready, cites case in court for no action", *The Indian Express*, December 4, 2022, <a href="https://indianexpress.com/article/north-east-india/nagaland/mon-killings-a-year-later-army-says-probe-report-ready-cites-case-in-court-for-no-action-8304583/">https://indianexpress.com/article/north-east-india/nagaland/mon-killings-a-year-later-army-says-probe-report-ready-cites-case-in-court-for-no-action-8304583/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup>. "Nagaland civilian killings: Supreme Court stays criminal proceedings against 30 Army men", *Tribune*, July 21, 2022, <a href="https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/nation/nagaland-civilian-killings-supreme-court-stays-criminal-proceedings-against-30-army-men-414437">https://www.tribuneindia.com/news/nation/nagaland-civilian-killings-supreme-court-stays-criminal-proceedings-against-30-army-men-414437</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>. Kimi Colney, "Assam Rifles major accused of killing civilian in Manipur; reopens debate on AFSPA", *The Caravan*, July 10, 2020, <a href="https://caravanmagazine.in/crime/assam-rifles-major-accused-of-killing-civilian-manipur-reopens-debate-afspa">https://caravanmagazine.in/crime/assam-rifles-major-accused-of-killing-civilian-manipur-reopens-debate-afspa</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>. Umanand Jaiswal, "Manipur killing: Assam Rifles releases statement; cites attack from KRA cadres", *The Telegraph*, June 8, 2021, <a href="https://www.telegraphindia.com/north-">https://www.telegraphindia.com/north-</a>

 $\underline{east/manipur-killing-assam-rifles-releases-statement-cites-attack-from-kra-cadres/cid/1818141}$ 

- <sup>15</sup>. Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India, "Annual Report 2021-22", p.10, <a href="https://www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/AnnualReport202122\_24112022%5B1%5D.pdf">https://www.mha.gov.in/sites/default/files/AnnualReport202122\_24112022%5B1%5D.pdf</a>
- <sup>16</sup>. "Maoists allege 'drone blitz' in Bastar; propaganda: Cops", *The Times of India*, April 23, 2022, <a href="https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/raipur/maoists-allege-drone-blitz-in-bastar-propaganda-cops/articleshowprint/91015975.cms">https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/raipur/maoists-allege-drone-blitz-in-bastar-propaganda-cops/articleshowprint/91015975.cms</a>
- <sup>17</sup>. Raunak Shivhare, "'Narrowly Escaped Drone Strike,' Claim Adivasis in Chhattisgarh's Bijapur", *The Quint*, April 21, 2022, <a href="https://www.thequint.com/news/india/chhattisgarh-tribals-claim-drone-attack-in-bastar-forces-deny">https://www.thequint.com/news/india/chhattisgarh-tribals-claim-drone-attack-in-bastar-forces-deny</a>
- <sup>18</sup>. Prateek Goyal, "How Chhattisgarh police hunted an Adivasi farmer", *Newslaundry*, July 1, 2021, <a href="https://www.newslaundry.com/2021/07/01/how-chhattisgarh-police-hunted-an-adivasi-farmer">https://www.newslaundry.com/2021/07/01/how-chhattisgarh-police-hunted-an-adivasi-farmer</a>
- <sup>19</sup>. C"hhattisgarh: Three Maoists killed in gun-battle with security forces", *New Indian Express*, July 15, 2021, <a href="https://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2021/jul/15/chhattisgarhthree-maoists-killed-in-gun-battle-with-security-forces-2330647.html">https://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2021/jul/15/chhattisgarhthree-maoists-killed-in-gun-battle-with-security-forces-2330647.html</a>
- <sup>20</sup>. "Chhattisgarh: Silger Protests Continue, Increase in Violence Hinder Access to Justice", *NewsClick*, July 27, 2021, <a href="https://www.newsclick.in/Chhattisgarh-Silger-Protests-Continue-Increase-Violence-Hinder-Access-Justice">https://www.newsclick.in/Chhattisgarh-Silger-Protests-Continue-Increase-Violence-Hinder-Access-Justice</a>
- <sup>21</sup>. Ritesh Mishra, "Family members claim the deceased in Naryanpur encounter was not a Maoist", *The Hindustan Times*, January 25, 2022, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/family-members-claim-the-deceased-in-naryanpur-encounter-was-not-a-maoist-101643089514673.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/family-members-claim-the-deceased-in-naryanpur-encounter-was-not-a-maoist-101643089514673.html</a>
- <sup>22</sup>. Ritesh Mishra, "Chhattisgarh tribal killed in encounter not linked to Maoists, says cop after probe", *The Hindustan Times*, February 1, 2022, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/chhattisgarh-tribal-killed-in-encounter-not-linked-to-maoists-says-cop-after-probe-101643656953491.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/chhattisgarh-tribal-killed-in-encounter-not-linked-to-maoists-says-cop-after-probe-101643656953491.html</a>
- <sup>23</sup>. Ritesh Mishra, "Narayanpur encounter: Family alleges police 'pressurising' to change statement", *The Hindustan Times*, March 13, 2022, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/narayanpur-encounter-family-alleges-police-pressurising-to-change-statement-101647141614601.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/narayanpur-encounter-family-alleges-police-pressurising-to-change-statement-101647141614601.html</a>
- <sup>24</sup>. Gargi Verma, "Chhattisgarh: Eight years on, probe finds those killed were unarmed, not Maoists", *The Indian Express*, September 10, 2021, <a href="https://indianexpress.com/article/india/chhattisgarh-eight-years-on-probe-finds-those-killed-were-unarmed-not-maoists-7499835/">https://indianexpress.com/article/india/chhattisgarh-eight-years-on-probe-finds-those-killed-were-unarmed-not-maoists-7499835/</a>
- <sup>25</sup>. Ritesh Mishra, "Chhattisgarh govt yet to take action on submissions by Sarkeguda judicial panel", *The Hindustan Times*, September 10, 2021, <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/chhattisgarh-govt-yet-to-take-action-on-submissions-by-sarkeguda-judicial-panel-101631276819379.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/indianews/chhattisgarh-govt-yet-to-take-action-on-submissions-by-sarkeguda-judicial-panel-101631276819379.html</a>
- <sup>26</sup>. Counterview Desk, "Accused of being Maoist, legal battles push poor Jharkhand tribals deep into debt", *Counterview*, July 11, 2022, <a href="https://www.counterview.net/2022/07/accused-of-being-maoist-legal-battles.html">https://www.counterview.net/2022/07/accused-of-being-maoist-legal-battles.html</a>
- <sup>27</sup>. Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha, Tweet dated February 27, 2022, <a href="https://twitter.com/JharkhandJanad1/status/1497918186401894403">https://twitter.com/JharkhandJanad1/status/1497918186401894403</a>
- <sup>28</sup>. Statement of Anil Kumar Singh, torture victim, as per video uploaded by Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha on Twitter dated February 27, 2022, available at <a href="https://twitter.com/JharkhandJanad1/status/1497918186401894403">https://twitter.com/JharkhandJanad1/status/1497918186401894403</a>
- <sup>29</sup> Animesh Bisoee, "Hemant Soren asks police to probe alleged torture on tribal youth", *The Telegraph*, March 1, 2022, <a href="https://www.telegraphindia.com/jharkhand/hemant-soren-asks-police-to-probe-and-take-stern-action-over-alleged-torture/cid/1853914">https://www.telegraphindia.com/jharkhand/hemant-soren-asks-police-to-probe-and-take-stern-action-over-alleged-torture/cid/1853914</a>

- <sup>30</sup> Animesh Bisoee, "Custodial 'torture' case: Police refuse to file FIR of tribal man," The Telegraph, March 4, 2022, https://www.telegraphindia.com/jharkhand/custodial-torturecase-police-refuse-to-file-fir-of-42-year-old-tribal-man/cid/1854367
- <sup>31</sup>. Press statement of Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha dated August 30, 2022, available at https://twitter.com/JharkhandJanad1/status/1564492675201798146
- <sup>32</sup>. Prajwal Bha, "Acquitted nine years after being branded a Naxalite: Story of a Karnataka journalist", The News Minute, November 3, 2021, https://www.thenewsminute.com/article/acquitted-nine-years-after-being-branded-naxalite-

story-karnataka-journalist-157205

- <sup>33</sup>. Anurag Dwary, "121 Tribals, Charged With Helping Maoists, Acquitted After 5 Years In Jail", NDTV, July 18, 2022, https://www.ndtv.com/india-news/121-tribals-charged-withhelping-maoists-acquitted-after-5-years-in-jail-3167687
- <sup>34</sup>. "13 of 121 Chhattisgarh tribals acquitted in 2017 Naxal attack still in jail", *The New* Indian Express, July 19, 2022, https://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2022/jul/19/13-of-121-chhattisgarh-tribals-acquitted-in2017-naxal-attack-still-in-jail-2478045.html
- 35. Sukanya Shantha, "Activist Hidme Markam Walks Out of Jail As Police Fail to Prove Alleged Terror Cases", The Wire, January 5, 2023, https://thewire.in/rights/hidme-markamactivist-acquit-jail
- <sup>36</sup> Gargi Verma, "Three years, 42 camps: Chhattisgarh takes fight to Naxal hotbeds, sparks local distrust", The Indian Express, April 27, 2022, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/three-years-42-camps-chhattisgarh-takes-fight-tonaxal-hotbeds-sparks-local-distrust-7888935/
- <sup>37</sup>. "50 panchayat body representatives resign over 2 BSF camps in Chhattisgarh," The Hindustan Times, December 28, 2020, https://www.hindustantimes.com/india-news/50panchayat-body-representatives-resign-over-2-bsf-camps-in-chhattisgarh/story-PReGZdRc31HXFu5OsdSkEP.html
- <sup>38</sup>. "Tension in Narayanpur as tribals protest setting up of security camp", *The Times of India*, December 18, 2022, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/raipur/tension-in-narayanpuras-tribals-protest-setting-up-of-security-camp/articleshowprint/96313235.cms
- <sup>39</sup>. "Bela Bhatia and Jean Drèze on the death of three Adivasi protestors from the Gond tribe in police firing," The Caravan, May 27, 2021, https://caravanmagazine.in/noticeboard/protests-in-bastar-against-crpf-camp-bela-bhatiajean-dreze
- <sup>40</sup>. Gargi Verma, "Chhattisgarh: Tribals protest killing of 3 in firing; were Maoists, say cops," The Indian Express, May 20, 2021, https://indianexpress.com/article/india/chhattisgarhtribals-protest-killing-of-3-in-firing-were-maoists-say-cops-7322244/
- <sup>41</sup>. "Fact-Finding Report Confirms Three Deaths of Adivasi Protesters in Silger Firing," Newsclick, May 27, 2021, https://www.newsclick.in/Fact-Finding-Report-Confirms-Three-Deaths-Adivasi-Protesters-Silger-Firing
- <sup>42</sup>. 'Stripped, beaten up by forest officials': Battered Nagarkurnool tribals in Telangana seek justice, The New Indian Express, March 31, 2021, https://www.newindianexpress.com/states/telangana/2021/mar/31/stripped-beaten-up-byforest-officials-battered-nagarkurnool-tribals-in-telanganaseek-justice-2283766.html

- <sup>43</sup>. Report dated December 20, 2021 submitted by the Principal Chief Conservator of Forests, Government of Telangana to the National Human Rights Commission filed by the Indigenous Rights Advocacy Centre (NHRC Case No. 1086/36/22/2021 M-4)
- <sup>44</sup>. Special Correspondent, "Forest guards open fire on tribal in Periyapatna", The Hindu, 2<sup>nd</sup> Dec 2021, <a href="https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/karnataka/forest-guards-open-fire-on-tribal-in-periyapatna/article37808967.ece">https://www.thehindu.com/news/national/karnataka/forest-guards-open-fire-on-tribal-in-periyapatna/article37808967.ece</a>
- <sup>45</sup>. Karthik KK, "Tribal man shot at by forest staff; activists demand probe", The New Indian Express, 3<sup>rd</sup> Dec 2021,
- https://www.newindianexpress.com/states/karnataka/2021/dec/03/tribal-man-shot-at-by-forest-staff-activists-demand-probe-2391152.html
- <sup>46</sup>. Karthik KK, "Tribal man shot at by forest staff; activists demand probe", The New Indian Express, 3<sup>rd</sup> Dec 2021,
- https://www.newindianexpress.com/states/karnataka/2021/dec/03/tribal-man-shot-at-by-forest-staff-activists-demand-probe-2391152.html
- <sup>47</sup>. Karthik KK, "Tribal man shot at by forest staff; activists demand probe", The New Indian Express, 3<sup>rd</sup> Dec 2021,
- https://www.newindianexpress.com/states/karnataka/2021/dec/03/tribal-man-shot-at-by-forest-staff-activists-demand-probe-2391152.html
- <sup>48</sup>. "Tribal youth arrested in fake case and beaten up; one more officer suspended, action continues", Kaumudi online, November 1, 2022,
- $\underline{https://keralakaumudi.com/en/news/news.php?id=936190\&u=tribal-youth-arrested-in-fake-case-and-beaten-up-one-more-officer-suspended \%C2\%A0action-continues-936190$
- <sup>49</sup>. "Another Forest Dept official suspended for fabricating case against tribal youth", Manorama Online, November 2, 2022,
- $\underline{https://www.onmanorama.com/news/kerala/2022/11/02/tribal-youth-implication-wildlifewarden-suspended.html}$
- <sup>50</sup>. "Another Forest Dept official suspended for fabricating case against tribal youth", Manorama Online, November 2, 2022,
- https://www.onmanorama.com/news/kerala/2022/11/02/tribal-youth-implication-wildlifewarden-suspended.html
- <sup>51</sup>. "Assam: Villager Allegedly Killed In Forest Dept Firing In Morigaon; Locals Torch Office", Time8, February 15, 2022, <a href="https://www.time8.in/assam-villager-allegedly-killed-inforest-dept-firing-in-morigaon-locals-torch-office/">https://www.time8.in/assam-villager-allegedly-killed-inforest-dept-firing-in-morigaon-locals-torch-office/</a>
- <sup>52</sup>. <a href="https://www.thequint.com/news/india/mp-vidisha-forest-officials-kill-tribal-injure-others-dakshin-lateri-forest-range#read-more">https://www.thequint.com/news/india/mp-vidisha-forest-officials-kill-tribal-injure-others-dakshin-lateri-forest-range#read-more</a>
- <sup>53</sup>. <a href="https://theprint.in/india/mp-tribal-man-killed-after-forest-staffers-open-fire-murder-case-registered/1077151/">https://theprint.in/india/mp-tribal-man-killed-after-forest-staffers-open-fire-murder-case-registered/1077151/</a>
- 54. https://www.newsclick.in/MP-tribal-man-shot-dead-vidisha-suspected-theft-wood-jungle
- <sup>55</sup>. Amravati youth claims foresters branded him with iron rod, The Times of India, August 27, 2022, <a href="https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/nagpur/amravati-youth-claims-foresters-branded-him-with-iron-rod/articleshow/93807603.cms">https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/nagpur/amravati-youth-claims-foresters-branded-him-with-iron-rod/articleshow/93807603.cms</a>
- <sup>56</sup>. "Assam: Tribal woodcutter injured in forest guard firing at Manas National Park", NE Now, December 18, 2022, <a href="https://pragnews.com/regional/Assam-Civilian-mistaken-for-poacher-shot-in-Baksa-hospitalised">https://pragnews.com/regional/Assam-Civilian-mistaken-for-poacher-shot-in-Baksa-hospitalised</a>
- <sup>57</sup>. Prateek Goyal, "Bastar: 'Surrendered Naxal' dies by suicide in police custody. Villagers say she wasn't a Naxal at all", *Newslaundry*, February 27, 2021,
- https://www.newslaundry.com/2021/02/27/bastar-surrendered-naxal-dies-by-suicide-in-police-custody-villagers-say-she-wasnt-a-naxal-at-all
- <sup>58</sup>. Gargi Verma, "Dantewada: 24-year-old tribal woman killed in 'maoist encounter'; family claims it was staged, alleges rape," *The Indian Express*, June 8, 2021,

https://indianexpress.com/article/india/chhattisgarh-geedam-maoist-encounter-alleged-rape-7349199/; Ritesh Mishra, "Chhattisgarh: Kin allege woman killed in fake 'encounter'; cops call her Maoist," *The Hindustan Times*, June 7, 2021,

 $\frac{https://www.hindustantimes.com/cities/others/chhattisgarh-kin-allege-woman-killed-in-fake-encounter-cops-call-her-maoist-101623067654298.html$ 

- <sup>59</sup>. "Police arrest two IRB jawans for raping tribal widow in Lohardaga", *Lagatar News*, October 7, 2022, <a href="https://lagatar24.com/police-arrest-two-irb-jawans-for-raping-tribal-widow-in-lohardaga/124829/">https://lagatar24.com/police-arrest-two-irb-jawans-for-raping-tribal-widow-in-lohardaga/124829/</a>
- <sup>60</sup>. Press Release issued by Jharkhand Janadhikar Mahasabha (JJM) titled "Adivasis of Chidiyabera once again become victims of violence and abuse by security forces", 2 December 2022. JMM's fact-finding report, documents, photos etc related to the inquiry are available at

https://drive.google.com/drive/folders/15Pyyav3Rs\_VyWkIA4345o3HaSoBy4hxD?usp=share\_link